Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung Universität Mannheim

Postfach 10 34 62

68131 Mannheim

Reihe: Wissenschaftliche Arbeitspapiere Nr. W 079

# Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung

Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N. / Hoyer, W. D.

Do Satisfied Customers Really Pay More? A Study of the Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness to Pay

Mannheim 2004

#### Prof. Dr. Christian Homburg

is a professor of marketing and chair of the Marketing Department at the University of Mannheim, Germany. He also serves as Director of the Institute for Market-Oriented Management at the University of Mannheim.

#### Dr. Nicole Koschate

is an assistant professor of marketing, School of Business Administration, University of Mannheim, Germany.

#### Prof. Dr. Wayne D. Hoyer

is the The James L. Bayless/ William S. Farish Fund Chair for Free Enterprise, the Chairman of the Department of Marketing, and the Director of the Center for Customer Insight in the McCombs School of Business at the University of Texas at Austin.



# Das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung

Das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung an der Universität Mannheim versteht sich als Forum des Dialogs zwischen Wissenschaft und Praxis. Der wissenschaftlich hohe Standard wird gewährleistet durch die enge Anbindung des IMU an die beiden Lehrstühle für Marketing an der Universität Mannheim, die national wie auch international hohes Ansehen genießen. Die wissenschaftlichen Direktoren des IMU sind

#### Prof. Dr. Hans H. Bauer und Prof. Dr. Christian Homburg.

Das Angebot des IMU umfasst folgende Leistungen:

#### Management Know-How

Das IMU bietet Ihnen Veröffentlichungen, die sich an Manager in Unternehmen richten. Hier werden Themen von hoher Praxisrelevanz kompakt und klar dargestellt sowie Resultate aus der Wissenschaft effizient vermittelt. Diese Veröffentlichungen sind häufig das Resultat anwendungsorientierter Forschungs- und Kooperationsprojekte mit einer Vielzahl von international tätigen Unternehmen.

#### • Wissenschaftliche Arbeitspapiere

Die wissenschaftlichen Studien des IMU untersuchen neue Entwicklungen, die für die marktorientierte Unternehmensführung von Bedeutung sind. Hieraus werden praxisrelevante Erkenntnisse abgeleitet und in der Reihe der wissenschaftlichen Arbeitspapiere veröffentlicht. Viele dieser Veröffentlichungen sind inzwischen in renommierten Zeitschriften erschienen und auch auf internationalen Konferenzen (z.B. der American Marketing Association) ausgezeichnet worden.

#### Schriftenreihe

Neben der Publikation wissenschaftlicher Arbeitspapiere gibt das IMU in Zusammenarbeit mit dem Gabler Verlag eine Schriftenreihe heraus, die herausragende wissenschaftliche Erkenntnisse auf dem Gebiet der marktorientierten Unternehmensführung behandelt.

#### • Anwendungsorientierte Forschung

Ziel der Forschung des IMU ist es, wissenschaftliche Erkenntnisse zu generieren, die für die marktorientierte Unternehmensführung von Bedeutung sind. Deshalb bietet Ihnen das IMU die Möglichkeit, konkrete Fragestellungen aus Ihrer Unternehmenspraxis heranzutragen, die dann wissenschaftlich fundiert untersucht werden.

Wenn Sie weitere Informationen benötigen oder Fragen haben, wenden Sie sich bitte an das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung, Universität Mannheim, L5, 1, 68131 Mannheim (Telefon: 0621 / 181-1755) oder besuchen Sie unsere Internetseite: www.imu-mannheim.de.





Als erste deutsche Business School akkreditiert von AACSB International - The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (USA)

imu

In seiner Arbeit wird das IMU durch einen **Partnerkreis** unterstützt. Diesem gehören renommierte Wissenschaftler und Manager in leitenden Positionen an:

Dr. Arno Balzer, Manager Magazin BASF AG, Hans W. Reiners

**BSH GmbH**, Matthias Ginthum

**Carl Zeiss AG**, Dr. Michael Kaschke

**Cognis Deutschland GmbH & Co. KG**, Dr. Antonio Trius

**Continental AG**, Heinz-Jürgen Schmidt

**Deutsche Bank AG,** Rainer Neske

**Deutsche Messe AG**, Ernst Raue

**Deutsche Post AG**, Jürgen Gerdes

**Deutsche Telekom AG,** Achim Berg

Dresdner Bank AG,

Dr. Stephan-Andreas Kaulvers

**Dürr AG**, Ralf W. Dieter

**E.On Energie AG,** Dr. Bernhard Reutersberg

**EvoBus GmbH,** Wolfgang Presinger

Hans Fahr Freudenberg & Co. KG,

Jörg Sost

**Fuchs Petrolub AG**, Dr. Manfred Fuchs

**Grohe Water Technology AG & Co. KG**, N.N.

Stephan M. Heck Heidelberg Druckmaschinen AG, Dr. Jürgen Rautert

HeidelbergCement AG, Andreas Kern

Hoffmann-La Roche AG, Karl H. Schlingensief

HUGO BOSS AG, Dr. Bruno Sälzer

**IBM Deutschland GmbH**, Johann Weihen



IWKA AG, N.N. K + S AG, Dr. Ralf Bethke KARSTADT Warenhaus AG, Prof. Dr. Helmut Merkel Prof. Dr. Dr. h.c. Richard Köhler, Universität zu Köln Körber PaperLink GmbH, Martin Weickenmeier Monitor Company, Dr. Thomas Herp Nestlé Deutschland AG, Christophe Beck Pfizer Pharma GmbH, Jürgen Braun Dr. Volker Pfahlert, **Roche Diagnostics GmbH Thomas Pflug** Dr. Ing. h.c. F. Porsche AG, Hans Riedel Procter & Gamble GmbH. Willi Schwerdtle Dr. h.c. Holger Reichardt **Robert Bosch GmbH**, Uwe Raschke **Roche Diagnostics GmbH**, Dr. Manfred Baier Rudolf Wild GmbH & Co. KG, Dr. Eugen Zeller **RWE Energy AG.** Dr. Andreas Radmacher Thomas Sattelberger. Continental AG SAP Deutschland AG & Co. KG Joachim Müller St. Gobain Deutsche Glass GmbH Udo H. Brandt Dr. Dieter Thomaschewski TRUMPF GmbH & Co. KG, Dr. Mathias Kammüller VDMA e.V., Dr. Hannes Hesse

**Voith AG**, Dr. Helmut Kormann





- W097 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Wagner, S.-N.: Übereinstimmung von Marken- und Konsumentenpersönlichkeit als Determinante des Kaufverhaltens – Eine Metaanalyse der Selbstkongruenzforschung, 2005
- W095 Bauer, H. H. / Schüle, A. / Reichardt, T.: Location Based Services in Deutschland. Eine qualitative Marktanalyse auf Basis von Experteninterviews, 2005
- W094 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Schüle, A.: User Requirements for Location Based Services. An analysis on the basis of literature, 2005
- W093 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Exler, S. / Kiss, S.: Entstehung und Wirkung von Smart Shopper-Gefühlen. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2005
- W092 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R. / Kühlborn, S.: Die Vermarktung von Systemen im Industriegütermarketing, 2005
- W090 Bauer, H. H. / Falk, T. / Kunzmann, E.: Akzeptanz von Self-Service Technologien Status Quo oder Innovation?, 2005
- W089 Bauer, H. H / Neumann, M. M. / Huber F.: Präferenzschaffung durch preis-psychologische Maßnahmen. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung zur Wirkung von Preispräsentationsformen, 2005
- W088 Bauer, H.H. / Albrecht, C.-M. / Sauer, N. E.: Markenstress bei Jugendlichen. Entwicklung eines Messinstruments am Beispiel von Kleidung, 2005
- W087 Bauer, H. H. / Schüle, A. / Neumann, M. M.: Kundenvertrauen in Lebensmitteldisounter. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung, 2005
- W086 Bauer, H. H./ Neumann, M. M. / Mäder, R.: Virtuelle Verkaufsberater in interaktiven Medien. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung zur Wirkung von Avataren in interaktiven Medien, 2005
- W085 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Haber, T. E. / Olic, K.: Markendifferenzierung mittels irrelevanter Attribute. Eine experimentelle Studie, 2005
- W084 Homburg, Ch. / Kuester, S. / Beutin, N. / Menon, A.: Determinants of Customer Benefits in Business-to-Business Markets: A Cross-Cultural Comparison, 2005
- W083 Homburg, Ch. / Fürst, A.: How Organizational Complaint Handling Drives Customer Loyalty: An Analysis of the Mechanistic and the Organic Approach, 2005
- W082 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N.: Behavioral Pricing-Forschung im Überblick Erkenntnisstand und zukünftige Forschungsrichtungen, 2005
- W081 Bauer, H. H. / Exler, S. / Sauer, N.: Der Beitrag des Markenimage zur Fanloyalität. Eine empirische Untersuchung am Beispiel der Klubmarken der Fußball-Bundesliga, 2004
- W080 Homburg, Ch. / Bucerius, M.: A Marketing Perspective on Mergers and Acquisitions: How Marketing Integration Affects Post-Merger Performance, 2004
- W079 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N. / Hoyer, W. D.: Do Satisfied Customers Really Pay More? A Study of the Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness to Pay, 2004
- W078 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Garde, U.: Messung der Werbeeffizienz Eine Untersuchung am Beispiel von Online-Werbung, 2004
- W077 Homburg, Ch. / Jensen, O.: Kundenbindung im Industriegütergeschäft, 2004
- W076 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Neumann, M. M.: Bestimmungsfaktoren der Konsumentenakzeptanz von Mobile Marketing in Deutschland. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2004
- W075 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Schmitt, P.: Die Erfolgsrelevanz der Markenstärke in der 1. Fußball-Bundesliga, 2004
- W074 Homburg, Ch. / Krohmer, H.: Die Fliegenpatsche als Instrument des wissenschaftlichen Dialogs. Replik zum Beitrag "Trotz eklatanter Erfolglosigkeit: Die Erfolgsfaktorenforschung weiter auf Erfolgskurs" von Alexander Nicolai und Alfred Kieser, 2004
- W073 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Lange, M. A.: Bestimmungsfaktoren und Wirkungen von Mitarbeiterzufriedenheit. Eine empirische Studie am Beispiel des Automobilhandels, 2004
- W072 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Garde, U.: Marketingeffizienzanalyse mittels Efficient Frontier Benchmarking Eine Anwendung der Data Envelopment Analysis, 2004
- W071 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hölzing, J. A.: Markenallianzen als Instrument des Imagetransfers im elektronischen Handel, 2004
- W070 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Valtin, A.: Auswirkungen des Markennamenwechsels auf den Markenwert. Eine Analyse der Konsequenzen von Markenportfoliokonsolidierung, 2003
- W069 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hoffmann, Y.: Konsumententypologisierung im elektronischen Handel. Eine interkulturelle Untersuchung, 2003







- W068 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: The Link between Salespeople's Job Satisfaction and Customer Satisfaction in a Business-to-Business Context. A dyadic Analysis, 2003
- W067 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N.: Kann Kundenzufriedenheit negative Reaktionen auf Preiserhöhungen abschwächen? Eine Untersuchung zur moderierenden Rolle von Kundenzufriedenheit bei Preisanstiegen, 2003
- W066 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hölzing, J. A. / Huber, F.: Determinanten und Konsequenzen von Vertrauen im elektronischen Handel. Eine kausalanalytische Studie, 2003
- W065 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Elmas, Ö.: Messung und Steuerung der Kundenbindung bei Internetportalen, 2003
- W064 Bauer, H. H. / Falk, T. / Hammerschmidt, M.: Servicequalität im Internet. Messung und Kundenbindungseffekte am Beispiel des Internet-Banking, 2003
- W063 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Müller, V.: Nutzen und Probleme des Lifestyle-Konzepts für das Business-to-Consumer Marketing, 2003
- W062 Bauer, H. H. /Sauer, N. E. / Ebert, S.: Die Corporate Identity einer Universität als Mittel ihrer strategischen Positionierung. Erkenntnisse gewonnen aus einem deutsch-amerikanischen Vergleich, 2003
- W061 Homburg, Ch. / Sieben, F. / Stock, R.: Einflussgrößen des Kundenrückgewinnungserfolgs. Theoretische Betrachtung und empirische Befunde im Dienstleistungsbereich, 2003
- W060 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Müller, A.: Frauen als Zielgruppe. Das Beispiel einer geschlechtsspezifischen Vermarktung von Bildungsangeboten, 2003
- W059 Bauer, H. H. / Keller, T. / Hahn, O.K.: Die Messung der Patientenzufriedenheit, 2003
- W058 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: Führungsverhalten als Einflussgröße der Kundenorientierung von Mitarbeitern. Ein dreidimensionales Konzept, 2002
- W057 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M./Staat, M.: Analyzing Product Efficiency. A Customer-Oriented Approach, 2002
- W056 Bauer, H. H. / Grether, M.: Ein umfassender Kriterienkatalog zur Bewertung von Internet-Auftritten nach markenpolitischen Zielen, 2002
- W055 Homburg, Ch. / Faßnacht, M. / Schneider, J.: Opposites Attract, but Similarity Works. A Study of Interorganizational Similarity in Marketing Channels, 2002
- W054 Homburg, Ch. / Faßnacht, M. / Günther, Ch.: Erfolgreiche Umsetzung dienstleistungsorientierter Strategien von Industriegüterunternehmen, 2002
- W053 Homburg, Ch. / Workman, J.P. / Jensen, O.: A Configurational Perspective on Key Account Management, 2002
- W052 Bauer, H. H. / Grether, M. / Sattler, C.: Werbenutzen einer unterhaltenden Website. Eine Untersuchung am Beispiel der Moorhuhnjagd, 2001
- W051 Bauer, H. H. / Jensen, S.: Determinanten der Kundenbindung. Überlegungen zur Verallgemeinerung der Kundenbindungstheorie, 2001
- W050 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Fischer, C.: Determinanten der Werbewirkung von Markenhomepages, 2001
- W049 Bauer, H. H. / Kieser, A. / Oechsler, W. A. / Sauer, N. E.: Die Akkreditierung. Eine Leistungsbeurteilung mit System?, 2001,
- W048 Bauer, H. H. / Ohlwein, M.: Zur Theorie des Kaufverhaltens bei Second-Hand-Gütern, 2001
- W047 Bauer, H. H. / Brünner, D. / Grether, M. / Leach, M.: Soziales Kapital als Determinante der Kundenbeziehung, 2001
- W046 Bauer, H. H. / Meeder, U. / Jordan, J.: Eine Konzeption des Werbecontrolling, 2000
- W045 Bauer, H. H. / Staat, M. / Hammerschmidt, M.: Produkt-Controlling. Eine Untersuchung mit Hilfe der Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA), 2000
- W044 Bauer, H. H. / Moch, D.: Werbung und ihre Wirkung auf die Tabaknachfrage. Eine Übersicht der theoretischen und empirischen Literatur, 2000
- W043 Homburg, Ch. / Kebbel, Ph.: Komplexität als Determinante der Qualitätswahrnehmung von Dienstleistungen, 2000
- W042 Homburg, Ch. / Kebbel, Ph.: Involvement als Determinante der Qualitätswahrnehmung von Dienstleistungen, 2000
- W041 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Huber, F.: Markenpersönlichkeit als Grundlage von Markenloyalität. Eine kausalanalytische Studie, 2000
- W040 Bauer, H. H. / Huber, F. / Bächmann, A.: Das Kaufverhalten bei Wellness Produkten. Ergebnisse einer empirischen Studie am Beispiel von Functional Food, 2000
- W039 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: Der Zusammenhang zwischen Mitarbeiter- und Kundenzufriedenheit. Eine dyadische Analyse, 2000
- W038 Becker, J. / Homburg, Ch.: Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung und ihre Erfolgsauswirkungen. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2000
- W037 Bauer, H. H. / Fischer, M.: Die simultane Messung von Kannibalisierungs-, substitutiven Konkurrenz- und Neukäuferanteilen am Absatz von line extensions auf der Basis aggregierter Daten, 2000
- W036 Homburg, Ch. / Pflesser, Ch.: A Multiple Layer Model of Market-Oriented Organizational Culture. Measurement Issues and Performance Outcomes., 2000

#### Weitere Arbeitspapiere finden Sie auf unserer Internet-Seite: www.imu-mannheim.de







# Abstract

Two experimental studies (a lab experiment and a study involving a real usage experience over time) reveal the existence of a strong positive impact of customer satisfaction on willingness to pay and provide support for a nonlinear functional structure based on disappointment theory (i.e., an inverse S-shaped form). Additionally, the second study examines dynamic aspects of the relationship and provides evidence for the stronger impact of cumulative as opposed to transaction-specific satisfaction on willingness to pay.



# **Table of Contents**

1.	Introduction1					
2.	Hypotheses Development					
	2.1. Definitions of Constructs					
	2.2. Impact of Customer Satisfaction on Willingness To Pay					
	2.3. Functional Structure of the Relationship 4					
	2.4. Transaction-specific versus Cumulative Satisfaction					
3.	Study 1 – Methodology					
	3.1. Research Design					
	3.2. Sample Design and Experimental Procedure					
	3.3. Measurement of Variables					
4.	Study 1 – Results 11					
5.	Study 2 – Methodology 14					
	5.1. Study Overview					
	5.2. Research Design 15					
	5.3. Sample Design and Experimental Procedure					
	5.4. Measurement of Variables 16					
6.	Study 2 – Results					
7.	Discussion					
	7.1. Research Issues					
	7.2. Managerial Implications					
Refe	erences					



# 1. Introduction

Customer satisfaction has become an important focus of corporate strategy. In the past, many executives trusted their intuitive sense that higher customer satisfaction would lead to improved company performance. As a consequence, programs for measuring and improving customer satisfaction have been implemented in many companies.

Recent research supports the notion that there is a positive relationship between customer satisfaction and financial performance (e.g., Anderson, Fornell, and Rust 1997; Reichheld and Sasser 1990; Rust and Zahorik 1993). An important study by Anderson, Fornell, and Lehmann (1994) analyzes this link on data obtained from the Swedish Customer Satisfaction Index and finds that "firms that actually achieve high customer satisfaction also enjoy superior economic returns (p. 63)."

However, our understanding of the constructs that *mediate* the link between customer satisfaction and firm profitability is still limited (Szymanski and Henard 2001). The studies that do exist find that higher levels of customer satisfaction lead to greater customer loyalty (e.g., Anderson and Sullivan 1993; Bearden and Teel 1983; Bolton and Drew 1991a, b; Fornell 1992; LaBarbera and Mazursky 1983; Oliver 1980; Oliver and Swan 1989a, b) which, in turn, has a positive impact on profitability (Reichheld and Teal 1996). Others find that satisfied customers can increase profitability by providing new referrals through positive word of mouth (e.g., Mooradian and Olver 1997).

An interesting question is whether customer satisfaction also impacts on the customer's willingness to pay for the product or service. This relationship is of great importance because price is a key element in the profit equation and is therefore directly linked to profitability. Furthermore, the general belief that satisfied customers are willing to pay higher prices is typically based on anecdotal evidence (e.g., Finkelman 1993; Reichheld and Sasser 1990).

Despite the importance of this issue, price-related outcomes of customer satisfaction (like the willingness to pay) have often been neglected in previous research (Anderson 1996). To the best of our knowledge, only one study (Anderson 1996) focuses on the link between customer satisfaction and price tolerance (the maximum price customers are willing to pay or tolerate before switching) and it reports mixed results concerning the assumed linear link between the two variables at the company level.



Our research follows suggestions by Anderson (1996) and Gotlieb, Grewal, and Brown (1994) that future research needs to test links between customer satisfaction and price-related constructs in controlled settings where these variables are manipulated. In this study, we will explore the link between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay in two experimental studies and focus on three research questions.

First, we examine whether there is a (positive) relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay at the individual level. The willingness to pay concept has not been investigated in this context in previous research. In the theoretical domain, answering this research question provides an improved understanding of the link between customer satisfaction and profitability. Managerially, providing an answer to this question can have important implications for pricing practices.

Second, we study the functional structure of the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. In this context, it is particularly interesting to determine whether the relationship (if existing) is essentially a linear one or whether there are significant nonlinear effects. Understanding the functional structure of this relationship is especially important for managers in order to determine the aspired level of customer satisfaction. This research question is in line with the growing interest in more complex functional structures of the links in the satisfaction-profit chain (Anderson and Mittal 2000). However, as noted by Ngobo (1999), there has been a lack of a theoretical foundation in examining nonlinear effects between customer satisfaction and behavioral outcome variables. Therefore, in this paper, we provide theoretical development and reasoning for *two* alternative functional structures for the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay as well as a strong empirical test of these notions.

Third, current research indicates the importance of studying dynamic aspects in the customer satisfaction-outcome variable link (Bolton 1998; Bolton and Lemon 1999). Thus, we investigate how the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay changes over time. To the best of our knowledge, this has not been examined in prior research.



### 2. Hypotheses Development

#### 2.1. Definitions of Constructs

Since a key focus of this paper is to examine how customer satisfaction impacts on the customer's willingness to pay, it is important to first define these terms. *Satisfaction* is defined as the result of a post-consumption or post-usage evaluation containing both cognitive and affective elements (Oliver 1997). According to the expectancy-disconfirmation paradigm (Oliver 1980), customers judge satisfaction by comparing previously held expectations with perceived product or service performance. In addition, affect (positive or negative) which arises out of the cognitive process of confirmation/disconfirmation contributes to (dis)satisfaction (Oliver 1993; Oliver, Rust, and Varki 1997).

In the current research, we concentrate on satisfaction with *performance*, which is defined as a postconsumption evaluation of perceived quality relative to prepurchase performance expectations about quality (e.g., Anderson 1994; Anderson and Sullivan 1993; Bitner 1990; Churchill and Surprenant 1982; Oliver 1980; Oliver and DeSarbo 1988; Tse and Wilton 1988). Under this conceptualization, price is not included as part of the satisfaction judgment.

Finally, with respect to dynamic aspects, the literature differentiates between transactionspecific satisfaction and cumulative satisfaction. Transaction-specific satisfaction is a customer's evaluation of his or her experience with and reactions to a particular product transaction, episode, or service encounter (Olsen and Johnson 2003), whereas cumulative satisfaction refers to the customer's overall evaluation of a product or service provider to date (Johnson, Anderson, and Fornell 1995).

The *willingness to pay* (WTP) is the maximum amount of money a customer is willing to spend for a product or service (Cameron and James 1987; Krishna 1991). Economists refer to it as the reservation price (Monroe 1990). Thus, WTP is a measure of the value a person assigns to a consumption or usage experience in monetary units. It has been studied in the marketing literature including areas such as advertising (Kalra and Goodstein 1998), consumer dealing patterns (Krishna 1991), and pre-test-markets (Cameron and James 1987).

#### 2.2. Impact of Customer Satisfaction on Willingness To Pay

In order to theoretically justify the nature of the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay, we turn to equity theory which focuses on fairness in social exchange



(Adams 1965; Homans 1961; Oliver and Swan 1989a, b). In the current context, this exchange involves the customer receiving a specific level of satisfaction and the seller being given an agreed payment (Lind and Tyler 1988). Equity theory suggests that parties to an exchange will feel equitably treated if the ratio of their outcomes to inputs is in some sense fair (distributive justice). Both positive and negative inequity produce negative affective states that motivate people to change parameters of the exchange to re-establish equity. For example, Bolton and Lemon (1999) find that customers seek to maintain 'payment equity' over time by adjusting items under their control (in this case, usage levels) in response to changes made by the company (i.e., price changes, changes in service quality).

When customers experience high states of satisfaction, they perceive a high outcome of an exchange and therefore, are willing to pay more (relative to less satisfied customers) because this still results in an equitable outcome/input ratio. This is one way they can maintain payment equity (Bolton and Lemon 1999). Similarly, when satisfaction is low, a low payment will be perceived as being adequate to establish a fair exchange. Thus, willingness to pay should be lower in cases of low satisfaction than in cases of high satisfaction. This leads to the following:

 $H_1$ : The price customers are willing to pay increases with the level of customer satisfaction.

#### 2.3. Functional Structure of the Relationship

Most current research addresses nonlinear effects between antecedents and customer satisfaction rather than on outcomes of satisfaction (which is the focus of this study) (Anderson and Mittal 2000; Mittal, Ross, and Baldasare 1998; Oliver 1995). For example, Mittal, Ross, and Baldasare (1998) examine nonlinear effects between attribute performance and customer satisfaction and find support for an S-shaped function which is steep in the middle and flat at the extremes.

There are only a very few studies which find empirical evidence for nonlinear effects in the satisfaction-outcome link (with dependent variables such as customer loyalty and complaining behavior). Among the studies which examine customer satisfaction and *customer loyalty*, there is no consensus about the functional structure for this specific relationship. For example, Mittal and Kamakura (2001) find nonlinear effects in the form of increasing returns for the satisfaction-retention link. Based on anecdotal evidence, Coyne (1989) and Finkelman (1993)



argue for an inverse S-shaped function which is flat in the middle and steep at the extremes. A similar functional structure was found in a study based on a catastrophe model by Oliva, Oliver, and MacMillan (1992). Ngobo (1999) predicts an opposite functional structure (which is steep in the middle and flat at the extremes) and finds partial empirical support for this function. Finally, Singh and Pandya (1991) investigate the link between dissatisfaction and various dimensions of *complaining behavior* and find different nonlinear patterns for these dimensions. However, all the above mentioned studies investigate other behavioral outcomes of customer satisfaction and not the willingness to pay construct which is the focus of this study.

In hypothesizing about the functional structure, two viewpoints are of greatest relevance. The first focuses on disappointment theory (Loomes and Sudgen 1986) and on emotions in the customer satisfaction experience (Oliver 1993; Oliver, Rust, and Varki 1997). There is empirical evidence in the literature that high positive and high negative disconfirmation is much more emotionally charged than confirmation. While positive disconfirmation results in emotions such as delight/elation (Oliver, Rust, and Varki 1997; Rust and Oliver 2000), negative disconfirmation leads to the emotion of disappointment (Oliver and DeSarbo 1988; Oliver and Westbrook 1993; Westbrook and Oliver 1991). On the contrary, mere confirmation adds almost no emotional content to a consumption or usage experience (Oliver 1997). This state has also been described as "cool satisfaction" (Woodruff, Cadotte, and Jenkins 1983).

Disappointment theory, which is rooted in the field of behavioral decision theory, incorporates the emotions of disappointment and elation into the utility formula (Bell 1985; Inman, Dyer, and Jia 1997; Loomes and Sudgen 1986). This theory suggests that disappointment occurs when the outcome of a choice is below prior expectations, whereas elation arises when the outcome of a choice exceeds prior expectations. The greater the disparity between outcome and expectations, the greater one's disappointment or elation. The theory assumes that both emotions generate additional value (negative or positive) to the basic value of the consumption or usage experience from the process of confirmation/disconfirmation. More specifically, elation (disappointment) is supposed to generate an increment (decrement) of value. A crucial aspect of this theory is that both emotion-values are supposed to increase to a greater degree at the margins, which leads to a *convex* shape for elation-values and a *concave* shape for disappointment-values (Loomes and Sudgen 1986).



Building on these research areas, we now can hypothesize about the structural relationship between satisfaction and the willingness to pay. In the following discussion,  $CS_0$  denotes the satisfaction level that is achieved if customer expectations are exactly met; WTP<sub>0</sub> denotes the willingness to pay that is present if CS equals  $CS_0$ . As we argued in justifying H1, satisfaction influences a customer's WTP positively. However, as we mentioned above, simple confirmation does not add much emotion to the consumption or usage experience. Therefore, around  $CS_0$ , the functional structure will be relatively flat. Moving away from  $CS_0$ , the two research streams mentioned above suggest that the magnitude of changes in WTP produced by changes in satisfaction level will increase substantially due to elation or disappointment. In other words, the function relating customer satisfaction to WTP is suggested to be *convex* for satisfaction levels above  $CS_0$  and *concave* for satisfaction levels below  $CS_0$  (see Figure 1A). Principally, it is possible that diminishing returns to delight/disappointment set in at some point (i.e., there is unlikely to be an infinite WTP for extreme levels of delight). However, it seems that these very extreme levels of delight are unlikely to be reached for most products or services. The above reasoning leads us to the following hypothesis:

 $H_{2a}$ : The relationship between customer satisfaction and the price customers are willing to pay follows an inverse S-shaped function (which is first concave and then convex).

The second viewpoint draws on prospect theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979) and proposes an opposite functional structure (which is steep in the middle and flat at the extremes). In applying this theory, there are two important aspects. First, the judgment of satisfaction would



Figure 1: Alternative Functional Structures for the Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness To Pay



be reference dependent. In this case, the reference point is the expected satisfaction level ( $CS_0$  in Figure 1B). Satisfaction above the reference point ( $CS > CS_0$ ) would be considered as a gain, while satisfaction below this standard of comparison would be perceived as a loss ( $CS < CS_0$ ). Second, evaluations of satisfaction would display diminishing sensitivity. That is, marginal values of gains and losses decrease with their size with increasing levels of satisfaction or dissatisfaction.<sup>1</sup> This functional structure is steep in the middle and flat at the margins (see Figure 1B) and was suggested by Ngobo (1999) for the customer satisfaction-loyalty link. This leads to the following alternative hypothesis:

 $H_{2b}$ : The relationship between customer satisfaction and the price customers are willing to pay follows an S-shaped function (which is first convex and then concave).

#### 2.4. Transaction-specific versus Cumulative Satisfaction

The third goal of the study is to examine how the nature of the relationship between customer satisfaction and outcome variables can evolve over time (Bolton 1998; Bolton and Lemon 1999). More specifically, satisfaction which is based on repeated experiences (i.e., cumulative satisfaction) is supposed to have a stronger impact on outcome variables than satisfaction with a single consumption experience (Anderson, Fornell, and Rust 1997; Olsen and Johnson 2003; Rust, Zahorik, and Keiningham 1995). The current study extends previous work comparing cumulative to transaction-specific satisfaction by investigating a new dependent variable (willingness to pay) and by considering nonlinear effects.

To support the notion that the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay changes over time, we draw on research on the attitude-behavior link. A meta-analysis on this link indicates that attitude certainty moderates the relationship between the two variables: the higher the attitude certainty, the stronger the relationship (Kraus 1995). With respect to the present study, we propose that attitude certainty (here certainty with the satisfaction judgment) is stronger for cumulative satisfaction than for transaction-specific satisfaction since customers have had more opportunities to validate their judgment. Additional theoretical support is provided by the Bayesian information updating approach which is used by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Prospect theory also emphasizes loss aversion, which results in an asymmetric functional structure. More specifically, the theory assumes a function that is steeper for losses than for gains. These asymmetric effects are beyond the scope of this study and are therefore not considered.



Boulding, Kalra, and Staelin (1999) and Rust et al. (1999) in order to justify dynamic effects. This leads to the following hypothesis:

 $H_3$ : The more the customer satisfaction judgement moves from transaction-specific to cumulative, the stronger is the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay.

We now present two experimental studies. Study 1 examines how different levels of customer satisfaction increase the willingness to pay (hypotheses 1- 2) in a lab experiment, while study 2 extends the research to a real consumption experience and captures also the dynamic aspects (i.e., cumulative satisfaction) of the situation (hypotheses 1- 3).

# 3. Study 1 – Methodology

#### 3.1. Research Design

In the first experimental study, participants evaluated written scenarios set in a restaurant context. To induce different levels of customer satisfaction, we first established expectations about the restaurant (which were held constant) and then manipulated the actual experience with the restaurant. The expectations were set up in the introductory section: The restaurant was described as an up-scale Italian restaurant which offered one three course menu. To enhance realism of the experiment, participants had to choose among three options for each course, the price of the menu being independent of the actual choice of the participant. Further, participants were told to imagine that they were going out for dinner with a friend.

The manipulation of the actual experience was analogous to a conjoint design (similar to the approach adopted by Smith, Bolton, and Wagner (1999)). We selected three key attributes of the restaurant: quality of food, ambience, and service (Bernhardt, Donthu, and Kennett 2000). Each attribute was varied at two levels (see Table 1 for the complete wording) resulting in eight different scenarios, which were applied as a within-subjects design. The order of the attributes was randomized across the scenarios.



Attributes	Dimensions	favorable	unfavorable
Quality of Food	Taste, Freshness, Preparation	The food is excellent. All ingredients are fresh. The combination of the food is creative and the preparation is exquisite.	Several ingredients are not that fresh. The combination of the food/dishes is interesting, but some of them are too spicy. The food's quality is medium.
Ambience	Interior Design, Loudness, Temperature	The interior design is neat and elegant. The noise-level is low, and you are able to talk in peace. The temperature is pleasant.	The interior design is simple. The noise-level is high, and it is sometimes quite turbulent. It is too cool in the restaurant, that is why you are freezing.
Service	Timing, Friendliness, Competence	The service gives you competent advice about the offered food and beverages. The period of time between the courses is just right. The service is very friendly and courteous the whole evening.	The period of time between the courses is too long. The service is a little bit rude the whole evening. Moreover, the service can give you merely insufficient advice about the offered food and beverages.

 Table 1:
 Study 1: Customer Satisfaction Manipulation

#### 3.2. Sample Design and Experimental Procedure

Eighty students from a variety of majors at a major German university served as participants. The experiment consisted of ten sections. The first section included the introduction in which expectations were set up. Each of the subsequent eight sections contained one of the eight different satisfaction conditions which manipulated the experience with the restaurant. The order of the satisfaction scenarios was completely randomized across subjects. After reading a scenario, subjects responded to measures of their willingness to pay. It is important to note that willingness to pay was measured after the restaurant experience, not before. Then there was an intervening story which was designed to distract subjects away from thinking about price and toward thinking about the original restaurant experience. Satisfaction with the restaurant experience was then measured. After all eight scenarios had been evaluated, there was a final set of general questions.

#### 3.3. Measurement of Variables

Customer satisfaction was assessed using a four item measure which closely parallels previous approaches to measuring customer satisfaction (e.g., Anderson and Sullivan 1993;



Bearden and Teel 1983; Churchill and Surprenant 1982; Fornell et al. 1996).<sup>2</sup> The satisfaction scale had excellent internal consistency with a composite reliability (Fornell and Larcker 1981) of .98, exceeding the threshold value of .6 suggested by Bagozzi and Yi (1988). For further analysis, the satisfaction score was calculated as the average of the four satisfaction scale-items. Table 2 shows the means of the satisfaction measures for all scenarios.

		Attributes*		Customer	WTP**	
Scenario	Quality of Food	Ambience	Service	Satisfaction		
1	-	-	-	1.35 (0.67)	22.67 (12.87)	
2	-	-	+	3.36 (1.55)	31.40 (12.96)	
3	-	+	-	3.37 (1.88)	32.91 (14.28)	
4	+	-	-	4.75 (2.05)	35.20 (14.75)	
5	-	+	+	5.89 (2.28)	37.64 (14.09)	
6	+	-	+	7.05 (2.20)	41.90 (16.83)	
7	+	+	-	7.72 (1.95)	43.90 (16.18)	
8	+	+	+	10.77 (0.53)	54.71 (19.92)	

Notes: \* "+" Attribute favorable; "-" Attribute unfavorable ; \*\* in German Marks

Table 2:Study 1: Means (Standard Deviations) of Satisfaction and Willingness To Pay (WTP)<br/>Measures for the 8 Scenarios

Willingness to pay (WTP) was measured with an open-ended question. Participants were asked the price they would be willing to pay for the restaurant visit. This type of measure has been widely employed in other studies in this area (e.g., Cameron and James 1987; Krishna 1991). Table 2 provides the means of the WTP measures for the eight scenarios.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Satisfaction was measured with the following items: "All in all, I would be satisfied with this restaurant," "The restaurant would meet my expectations," "The earlier scenario compares to an ideal restaurant experience," and "Overall, how satisfied would you be with the restaurant visit just described?" The items were measured on a 11-point Likert-type scale. For the first three items the scale ranged from "strongly agree" to "strongly disagree" and for the last item from "very satisfied" to "very dissatisfied."



# 4. Study 1 – Results

The first hypothesis predicted a positive relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. We tested the hypothesis with the following random coefficient regression model, which controls for subjects effects:<sup>3</sup>

(1) WTP<sub>ij</sub> = 
$$b_0 + b_1 \cdot CS_{ij} + u_j + r_{ij}$$

WTP<sub>ij</sub> is the willingness to pay of the j<sup>th</sup> individual on the i<sup>th</sup> scenario, and CS<sub>ij</sub> is the customer satisfaction of the j<sup>th</sup> individual on the i<sup>th</sup> scenario. The individual intercepts are expressed as the sum of an overall mean (b<sub>0</sub>) and a series of random deviations from that mean (u<sub>j</sub>). The slope is modelled as a constant (b<sub>1</sub>) across all individuals, and r<sub>ij</sub> is the random error associated with the i<sup>th</sup> scenario of the j<sup>th</sup> individual. The model has two fixed effects (an intercept (b<sub>0</sub>) and a slope (b<sub>1</sub>) effect for CS) and two random effects: one for the intercepts (registered by the u<sub>j</sub> with variance  $\tau^2$ ), and one for the observations within individuals (registered by the r<sub>ij</sub> with variance  $\sigma^2$ ).<sup>4</sup>

The model was estimated with the maximum likelihood method<sup>5</sup> using the procedure MIXED in SAS 8.02. The estimation results are shown in the left part of Table 3. It can be observed that  $b_1$  is positive and significantly different from zero ( $b_1 = 2.839$ ; p < 0.0001). This indicates a statistically significant and positive relation between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay and confirms the first hypothesis that satisfied customers are willing to pay more for the product or service.

Since both satisfaction and WTP are driven by the same manipulation, it is important to demonstrate that satisfaction mediates the relationship between service quality and WTP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See Cohen et al. (2003) and Snijders and Bosker (1999) for this type of regression.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Both error terms are assumed to be uncorrelated, normally distributed, constant, and to have a mean of zero.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The maximum likelihood method was used, since the focus of the analysis is on deviance tests and not on the random part parameters for which the restricted maximum likelihood method is preferable (Snijders and Bosker 1999).



Results of a mediation analysis (Baron and Kenny 1986) provide support for the mediating role of satisfaction.<sup>6</sup>

		Linear Model			Cubic Model*			
-2 Log Likelihood		4519.8			4479.7			
				Solutions	for fixed effects	6		
Parameter	Effect	Estimate	t-value	р	Estimate	t-value	р	
b <sub>0</sub>	Intercept	37.541	24.190	0.000	37.541	24.250	0.000	
b <sub>1</sub>	CS	2.839	34.530	0.000	234.590	35.470	0.000	
<b>b</b> <sub>2</sub>	CS <sup>2</sup>				-1.827	-0.270	0.785	
b <sub>3</sub>	CS <sup>3</sup>				42.868	6.440	0.000	
			5	Solutions fo	or random effec	ts		
Parameter		Estimate	Z-value	р	Estimate	Z-value	р	
$\tau^2$ (variance	of u <sub>j</sub> )	187.220	6.140	0.000	186.580	6.160	0.000	
$\sigma^2$ (variance of $r_{ij}$ )		43.780	16.730	0.000	40.787	16.730	0.000	

Note: \* The results are based on orthogonal polynomials.

Table 3: Study 1: Results of Random Coefficient Regression Models

Our second analysis concerned the functional structure of the relation between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. Hypothesis H2a proposed an inverse S-shaped function, while hypothesis H2b suggested an S-shaped function. We tested these hypotheses with the following cubic random coefficient regression model:

(2) WTP<sub>ij</sub> =  $b_0 + b_1 \cdot CS_{ij} + b_2 \cdot CS_{ij}^2 + b_3 \cdot CS_{ij}^3 + u_j + r_{ij}$ 

The model has four fixed effects (an intercept (b<sub>0</sub>) and three slope parameters (b<sub>1</sub>, b<sub>2</sub>, b<sub>3</sub>) for CS) and two random effects: one for the intercepts (registered by the  $u_j$  with variance  $\tau^2$ ), and one for the observations within individuals (registered by the  $r_{ij}$  with variance  $\sigma^2$ ).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Three regression equations were estimated to test the mediation. First, the mediator, customer satisfaction, was regressed on quality; this showed a significant effect ( $b_{qual} = 0.821$ ; t = 36.366; p < 0.0001). Second, the dependent variable, willingness to pay, was regressed on quality; this also showed a significant effect of quality ( $b_{qual} = 0.489$ ; t = 14.155; p < 0.0001). Third, willingness to pay was regressed on both quality and customer satisfaction. The third equation demonstrated that when customer satisfaction was included with quality in the regression analysis, customer satisfaction was highly significant ( $b_{sat} = 0.346$ ; t = 5.860; p < 0.0001). The effect of quality remained significant ( $b_{qual} = 0.205$ ; t = 3.470; p < 0.001), but the effect was much smaller than in the second equation. Thus, customer satisfaction partially mediated the effect of quality on the willingness to pay.



To control for multicollinearity associated with a cubic regression model, we used orthogonal polynomial variables as predictor variables (Kleinbaum et al. 1998, p. 293).<sup>7</sup> The right part of Table 3 shows the estimation results. Most importantly, the coefficient  $b_3$  is positive and significant ( $b_3 = 42.868$ ; p < 0.0001) which implies that the effect of customer satisfaction on willingness to pay increases at the margins. This supports hypothesis H2a which states that the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay can be best described with an inverse S-shaped function. However, the results contradict the prediction of hypothesis H2b which proposes an S-shaped function.

Further, the cubic model contributes significantly more to the explanation of WTP than the linear model which is indicated by a hierarchical likelihood ratio chi square test.<sup>8</sup> The null hypothesis, that the additional predictors of the cubic model does not exceed the contribution of the linear model, could be clearly rejected (p < 0.001). Hence, the cubic model significantly improves prediction. In addition, the fit of the models was compared using Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC statistic) of model evaluation (Akaike 1974; Homburg 1991). The results support the cubic model because the corresponding AIC value (4491.7) is smaller than the one for the linear model (4527.8). Using the Schwarz Bayesian Criterion (Burnham and Anderson 2002; Schwarz 1978) instead of AIC leads to similar conclusions (BIC cubic model: 4506.0 < BIC linear model: 4537.3). This supports the results obtained via the likelihood ratio test statistic.

Overall these findings support hypothesis H2a as illustrated in Figure 2. The function is concave for low satisfaction levels and convex for high satisfaction levels as there is an inflection point where the function switches from concave to convex.

Orthogonal polynomial variables are linear combinations of the simple polynomials and are pairwise uncorrelated, which completely eliminates any collinearity. The orthogonal polynomial variables were calculated with the ORPOL function using the interactive matrix language (IML) in SAS 8.02.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The hierarchical likelihood ratio chi square test is performed analogously to the multiple-partial F test in OLS regression (Kleinbaum et al. 1998, p. 650). This test compares two nested models. The null hypothesis states that the contribution of the additional predictors of the more complex model (i.e., the cubic model) does not exceed the contribution of the predictors of the simpler model (i.e., the linear model). Here, the hierarchical likelihood ratio test with 2 degrees of freedom is 4519.8 – 4479.7 = 40.1.





Figure 2: Study 1: Empirical Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness To Pay

We now turn to study 2 which extends the investigation in three important aspects. First, study 2 is carried out in the context of a real consumption/usage experience and uses a behavioral outcome variable. Second, it captures the dynamic aspects of the customer satisfaction and willingness to pay relationship (hypothesis 3). Third, study 2 investigates the hypotheses in a product setting, while study 1 was conducted in a service setting.

# 5. Study 2 – Methodology

#### 5.1. Study Overview

The study was designed around the evaluation of a newly created product – a CD-Rom tutorial – which could be used to provide academic assistance in a very difficult pricing class and which the customers (students who were taking the pricing class) could actually buy. Participants were given three sample chapters (trials) of the CD-Rom tutorial over time in a computer-based format and were asked to solve a sample pricing problem related to the



sample chapter. Performance feedback on the pricing problem was then provided and key measures were obtained.

### 5.2. Research Design

Study 2 employed an 8 (levels of satisfaction) X 3 (trial) full factorial design. Satisfaction was a between-subjects factor, while trial was a within-subjects factor. To manipulate customer satisfaction, expectations about the CD-Rom tutorial (which we held constant across the experimental conditions) were first established. In the introductory section, the purpose of the study guide was described (i.e., to help course participants to understand difficult material in the class) and an overview of the content was provided. Subjects were informed that the CD-Rom tutorial contained 73 chapters which would be similar to the ones they received in the testing phase, but covered different pricing topics.

Second, the actual consumption experience was manipulated. Participants were given a sample chapter and were asked to solve a related pricing problem. To manipulate a *high* satisfaction evaluation, the content of the CD-Rom sample chapter made it easy to understand and to solve the pricing problem. Further, subjects received positive feedback on the pricing task after their solutions were checked by a team of the instructor's assistants. To manipulate a *low* satisfaction evaluation, the content of the CD-Rom chapter was difficult to read and provided almost no information related to the pricing problem. In addition, the participants were given negative performance feedback.

In order to create different degrees of cumulative satisfaction which makes it possible to examine the dynamic relationship between satisfaction and WTP (hypothesis H3), satisfaction was manipulated across three different trials. This involved presenting subjects with three different chapters from the CD-Rom tutorial and the solving of three different pricing problems over time. Table 4 outlines the eight different conditions.



Trial	1	2	3	
Experimental Condition				time
1	High	High	High	
2	High	High	Low	
3	High	Low	High	
4	High	Low	Low	
5	Low	High	High	
6	Low	High	Low	
7	Low	Low	High	
8	Low	Low	Low	

 Table 4:
 Study 2: Manipulation of Satisfaction across three Trials

#### 5.3. Sample Design and Experimental Procedure

The sample consisted of 157 marketing students enrolled in a graduate level pricing class at a large German university. This is an appropriate sample given the nature of the product evaluated. Subjects were aware that previous students had experienced difficulties in this pricing class. To address this problem, they were told that a CD-Rom study guide had been developed to assist participants in solving difficult pricing problems in the course. Further, they would have the chance to test the CD-Rom tutorial before deciding if they wanted to buy it.

Before the first trial, participants were given the introductory section of the CD-Rom in which the expectations were set up (purpose and content of the CD-Rom). Then, they received one sample chapter of the CD-Rom study guide (first trial), after which they solved a problem related to the material. Satisfaction was manipulated in the manner described earlier. Hereafter, the measurement of key variables (WTP and then customer satisfaction) occurred. WTP was obtained as a behavioral outcome variable via the BDM-mechanism (Wertenbroch and Skiera 2002) as described in the next section. Also, subjects were committed to pay their own money. Further, intervening questions were asked to distract participants away from the evaluation situation, after which customer satisfaction was measured. This was followed by an additional intervening task. They read a newspaper article about a recent pricing problem in practice and were asked to answer some open-ended questions in relation to the content of the article. The procedure of the second and the final third trial was analogous to the first trial.

#### 5.4. Measurement of Variables

Customer satisfaction was measured with the four items used in study 1 and two additional emotion items (elation and disappointment). The internal consistency of the satisfaction scale



was excellent across the three trials (Cronbach's alpha = 0.94 (first trial), 0.96 (second trial), 0.96 (third trial)). Thus, for further analyses, the satisfaction scores were calculated as the means of the satisfaction scale-items.

The key dependent variable, willingness to pay (WTP), was obtained using the BDM-method as suggested by Wertenbroch and Skiera (2002). The advantages of the BDM-method are that it is incentive compatible (i.e., customers have an incentive to truthfully reveal their WTP), realistic, transparent to respondents, and operationally efficient. In our study, subjects were told that they would have a chance to purchase the CD-Rom tutorial without investing more money than they wanted to. After using the CD-Rom tutorial and receiving feedback, subjects were asked to indicate a price for the CD-Rom, which should equal the highest price they were willing to pay for the CD-Rom within each trial. They were told that the price for the CD-Rom tutorial was not yet set and would be determined randomly from a prespecified distribution after the testing phase of the CD-Rom tutorial. If the randomly determined price was less than or equal to the subject's bid, the subject had the obligation to buy the CD-Rom tutorial at the randomly determined price. Further, if the randomly determined price was higher than their bid, they would not have a chance to buy the product. This mechanism ensures that subjects had no incentive to indicate a price which is higher or lower than their true WTP.

In addition, several variables were collected as possible covariates: age, gender, income, budget for studying material, perceived pressure to buy the CD-Rom tutorial, price consciousness, value consciousness, and self-confidence. Analyses indicate that none of theses variables had any effects as covariates. Thus, they were dropped from further analysis.

## 6. Study 2 – Results

The hypotheses H1, H2a and H2b were tested with random coefficient regression models analogous to the ones used in study 1. The analyses were based on the data of the third trial (where satisfaction is the most cumulative). Thus, a random intercepts effect  $(u_j)$  was not considered. The results provide strong support for the hypotheses H1 and H2a and are shown in the right part of Table 5.

		WTP TRIAL 1		WTP TRIAL 2		WTP TRIAL 3				
		<u>.</u>			LINEAR MODEL					
-2 Log Likeliho	od		940.9			916.2			915.4	
			Solutions for fixed effects							
Parameter	Effect	Estimate	t-value	р	Estimate	t-value	р	Estimate	t-value	р
b <sub>0</sub>	Intercept	2.902	2.320	0.022	2.326	2.120	0.036	1.426	1.360	0.177
b₁	CS	0.999	5.190	0.000	1.030	6.020	0.000	1.201	6.990	0.000
					Solutio	ns for randon	n effect			
Parameter		Estimate	Z-value	р	Estimate	Z-value	р	Estimate	Z-value	р
$\sigma^2$ (variance of $r_{ij}$ )		25.323	8.800	0.000	22.454	8.770	0.000	21.490	8.800	0.000
					С	UBIC MODEL	*			
-2 Log Likeliho	od		939.1			910.5			908.3	
					Solut	ions for fixed	effects	-		
Parameter	Effect	Estimate	t-value	р	Estimate	t-value	р	Estimate	t-value	р
b <sub>0</sub>	Intercept	9.044	22.500	0.000	8.515	22.720	0.000	8.296	22.790	0.000
b₁	CS	26.144	5.220	0.000	28.538	6.120	0.000	32.412	7.140	0.000
b <sub>2</sub>	CS <sup>2</sup>	-3.045	-0.610	0.545	6.375	1.360	0.175	3.533	0.780	0.438
b <sub>3</sub>	CS <sup>3</sup>	5.873	1.170	0.244	9.335	2.000	0.047	11.706	2.580	0.011
					Soluti	ons for rando	om effect			
Parameter		Estimate	Z-value	р	Estimate	Z-value	р	Estimate	Z-value	р
$\sigma^2$ (variance of $r_{ij}$ )		25.042	8.800	0.000	21.634	8.770	0.000	20.532	8.800	0.000

Homburg/Koschate/Hoyer: Do Satisfied Customers Really Pay More? A Study of the Relationship Between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness to Pay

Note: \* The results are based on orthogonal polynomials.

 Table:
 Study 2: Results of Random Coefficient Regression Models Across Trials

18



First, within a linear model there is a positive and statistically significant relation between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay ( $b_1 = 1.201$ ; p < 0.0001). Second, in the cubic model, the coefficient  $b_3$  was positive and significant ( $b_3 = 11.706$ ; p < 0.05)<sup>9</sup>, which supports H2a. These results contradict hypothesis H2b which proposes an S-shaped function with decreasing returns at the margins.

Further, the cubic model contributes significantly more to the explanation of WTP than the linear model which is evidenced by a hierarchical likelihood ratio chi square test (p < 0.05). In line with this are the results for the Akaike's Information Criterion: the AIC value is smaller for the cubic model (918.3) than for the linear model (921.4). In sum, the cubic model is significantly stronger in predicting the willingness to pay than the linear model. These results provide strong support for the predicted inverse S-shaped function which is proposed in hypothesis H2a. Only the Schwarz Information Criterion BIC does not provide support for the superiority of the cubic model (938.6) over the linear model (935.6). On an overall basis, however, we feel that there is reasonable support for the inverse S-shaped function, since the rigid statistical likelihood ratio test indicates that the cubic model should be favored over the linear model.<sup>10</sup>

Similar to study 1, we conducted a mediation analysis as described previously which indicated that customer satisfaction completely mediated the relationship between quality and willingness to pay.<sup>11</sup>

Hypothesis H3 predicted that, as the customer satisfaction judgement moves from transactionspecific to cumulative, the impact on willingness to pay is strengthened. Satisfaction becomes more cumulative across the three trials as subjects gain more experience with the CD-Rom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The estimation was based on orthogonal polynomial variables which eliminate the problem of multicollinearity in the cubic regression model.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Many researchers have argued that, in the case of nested models, model comparison should be based on the likelihood ratio test and that information criteria should be used in the case of nonnested models (Cohen et al. 2003; Kleinbaum et al. 1998). Since the two models we consider are nested, the result of the likelihood ratio test should be given the strongest emphasis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The first regression analysis showed a significant effect of quality on willingness to pay ( $b_{qual} = 0.485$ ; t = 6.855; p < 0.0001). The second regression indicated a significant effect of quality on customer satisfaction ( $b_{qual} = 0.843$ ; t = 19.511; p < 0.0001). The third equation, in which willingness to pay was regressed on customer satisfaction in addition to quality, showed that customer satisfaction was significant ( $b_{sat} = 0.279$ ; t = 2.145; p < 0.05), whereas the initially highly significant predictive ability of quality was eliminated ( $b_{qual} = 0.249$ ; t = 1.911; p = 0.058). Thus, customer satisfaction mediated the link between quality and willingness to pay.



tutorial. As can be seen in Table 5, the parameter for the cubic effect becomes stronger over the three trials. However, a statistical test of hypothesis H3 involves an examination of the interaction between customer satisfaction and trial in the pooled model. H3 was tested with two random coefficient regression models – one for the linear and one for the cubic case. The first model tests hypothesis 3 on the basis of a linear relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay:

(3) 
$$WTP_{ij} = b_0 + b_1 \cdot CS_{ij} + b_2 \cdot TRIAL_i + b_3 \cdot CS_{ij} \cdot TRIAL_i + u_j + r_{ij}$$

The model has four fixed ( $b_0$ ,  $b_1$ ,  $b_2$ , and  $b_3$ ) and two random ( $u_j$  and  $r_{ij}$ ) effects. The significant and positive interaction between CS and TRIAL ( $b_3 = 0.076$ ; p < 0.05) provides empirical evidence that the slopes for CS increase substantially across trials. In a second step, we tested hypothesis 3 on the basis of a cubic relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay:

(4) 
$$WTP_{ij} = b_0 + b_1 \cdot CS_{ij} + b_2 \cdot TRIAL_1 + b_3 \cdot CS_{ij} \cdot TRIAL_1 + b_4 \cdot CS_{ij}^2 + b_5 \cdot CS_{ij}^2 \cdot TRIAL_1 + b_6 \cdot CS_{ij}^3 + b_7 \cdot CS_{ij}^3 \cdot TRIAL_1 + u_1 + r_{ij}$$

The analysis was based on orthogonal polynomials and provides additional support for hypothesis 3. Most importantly, the interaction between the cubic term of customer satisfaction and trial is positive and significant ( $b_7 = 2.491$ ; p < 0.05). This provides empirical evidence that the nonlinear effect of customer satisfaction on willingness to pay is more pronounced in later trials. Figure 3 shows the graphs of the estimated cubic regression models in the second and the third trial (results for the first trial were not significant). These results support hypothesis H3.





Figure 3: Study 2: Empirical Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness to Pay

## 7. Discussion

#### 7.1. Research Issues

The first objective of our study was to examine whether there is a (positive) relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. Our findings reveal strong support for such an effect. It is interesting to compare the results of the present study to research by Bolton and Lemon (1999) which focuses on the concept of 'payment equity'. Their findings suggest that customers seek to maintain payment equity over time by adjusting items under their control (in this case, usage levels) in response to changes made by the company (i.e., price changes, changes in service quality). The current study extended this work by identifying another aspect under the customer's control which can be used to restore equity – the willingness to pay. Both of these studies illustrate the usefulness of equity theory in understanding the relationship between pricing issues and satisfaction.



The second objective was to investigate the functional structure of the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. Our findings provide support for the function predicted by research on emotions in the customer satisfaction experience and disappointment theory (Bell 1985; Loomes and Sudgen 1986; Oliver, Rust, and Varki 1997; Rust and Oliver 2000) which suggests that the functional structure should have an inverse S-shaped form being concave for low satisfaction levels, convex for high satisfaction levels, and relatively flat for medium satisfaction levels. While the first experimental study found empirical evidence for the inverse S-shaped function based on a within-subjects design, the second study replicated it relying on a between-subjects design.

From an academic perspective, it is interesting to find that the strongest impact of customer satisfaction on willingness to pay is at the extremes of the satisfaction distribution. This finding is important because most of the previous research implicitly or explicitly assumed a linear relationship between customer satisfaction and behavioral outcomes. More specifically, the results offer an advanced analytical understanding of the relationships in the satisfaction-profit chain and give additional insights into the positive impact of customer satisfaction on profitability.

Such insight is important for future research which might look at optimal levels of customer satisfaction (Kamakura et al. 2002) and which might develop analytical models related to this issue (i.e., develop a "customer satisfaction calculus"). Such modelling approaches would need to integrate the effects of customer satisfaction on loyalty and willingness to pay as well as the cost implications of increasing customer satisfaction. The focal point of such models would then be to identify optimal satisfaction levels in terms of the benefit-cost relationship. It is obvious that a precise understanding of the functional form of the relationship between customer satisfaction and its outcomes is crucial for developing such models. In addition, it would be interesting to examine the possibility that at an upper level threshold or point WTP could level off. However, as mentioned earlier, in most situations, it seems very unlikely that products and services reach the very extreme levels of delight or disappointment needed to produce this effect.

Our study's third objective was to investigate the impact of transaction-specific and cumulative satisfaction on willingness to pay. The results indicate that the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay is stronger, the more the customer satisfaction



judgment moves from transaction-specific to cumulative. These findings show the importance of building up cumulative customer satisfaction (Olsen and Johnson 2003).

One potential limitation of study 1 could be that of "common method bias" (i.e., all measures are acquired with the same instrument). However, in study 2, we reduced this problem substantially by employing the BDM-method to assess WTP (Wertenbroch and Skiera 2002). The BDM-method has the advantage that it measures WTP as a behavioral outcome variable and that customers have an incentive to truthfully reveal their WTP. This should lessen the common method bias problem substantially.

Clearly, our study represents only a first step into the study of relationships between customer satisfaction and price-related constructs. A number of suggestions for interesting future research can be drawn from this initial study. A first issue is whether there are potential moderators which could strengthen or weaken the relationship between customer satisfaction and willingness to pay. For example, one might hypothesize that the relationship is weaker in highly competitive markets as opposed to situations of low competitive intensity.

Additionally, future research should explore the relationship between customer satisfaction and other price-related constructs. As an example, it would be interesting to study the impact of customer satisfaction on customers' reactions to price changes. One might hypothesize that negative reactions to price increases will be weaker for highly satisfied customers as opposed to moderately satisfied customers. It would be also interesting to examine customers' perceptions regarding price changes. For example, customers may infer different types of motives (both positive and negative) whenever they encounter a price change (Campbell 1999). An interesting topic for research would be whether the level of customer satisfaction influences the degree to which positive or negative motives are inferred.

Furthermore, future research could analyze the nature of the flat part of the functional relationship between satisfaction and willingness to pay in more detail. It seems plausible to argue that this area is centered around a point of zero disconfirmation. Future research might test this assumption by conducting a study which specifically has a no disconfirmation condition.



#### 7.2. Managerial Implications

Our research supports the managerial belief that "satisfied customers – those receiving higher quality service or who feel better about the product – are, in fact, willing to pay more for it" (Finkelman 1993, p. 25) and that this relation is nonlinear. These findings have important implications for setting prices and for investments in customer satisfaction.

Our findings suggest that the satisfaction level of the customer could influence a company's pricing strategy. Specifically, companies may be more able to charge a premium price for their product or service if they have a high level of satisfaction in their customer base. It is important to note that this does not mean selectively charging more satisfied customers a higher price; rather, that having a large segment of highly satisfied customers may enable a company to charge higher prices in general.

Moreover, there are situations where companies may be able to charge higher prices to highly satisfied customers. While this is typically not applicable in consumer goods marketing it certainly constitutes an option in markets where prices are not standardized, but negotiated with individual customers. This is the case, for example, in the marketing of customized products or professional services. Applying our findings to these environments tells managers that high levels of satisfaction gives them a stronger position in price negotiations with their clients.

Moreover, the specific functional structure found in our study is also relevant for managers. More specifically, the finding that marginal payoffs from increasing customer satisfaction *increase* if satisfaction is above the inflection point implies that (unlike in situations where we have decreasing marginal returns) it may be suitable to aim at very high levels of customer satisfaction.

It is worth emphasizing though that generating high levels of customer satisfaction often involves significant costs. Managers therefore need to consider whether it is financially viable to strive for very high levels of customer satisfaction for certain customers or customer segments. A possible consequence of such considerations is that firms differentiate with respect to the aspired level of customer satisfaction. More specifically, companies might strive for very high levels of customer satisfaction (i.e., satisfaction levels in the steep part of the curve) among their highly valuable customers but accept a lower level of satisfaction (possibly in the left part of the flat area of the curve) for their less valued customers.



Finally, our results suggest that approaches to measuring and enhancing customer satisfaction should focus on cumulative satisfaction rather than transaction-specific satisfaction. In business practice, many companies measure customer satisfaction based on specific transactions (i.e., the most recent purchase or service encounter). Our findings suggest that longer term cumulative satisfaction is more relevant since it is the stronger driver of customer behavior (which in this case was willingness to pay).



## References

- Adams, Stacy J. (1965), "Inequity in Social Exchange," in Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, Vol. 2, Leonard Berkowitz, ed. New York: Academic Press, 267-99.
- Akaike, Hirotugu (1974), "A New Look at the Statistical Model Identification," IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, 19, 716-23.
- Anderson, Eugene W. (1994), "Cross-Category Variation in Customer Satisfaction and Retention," Marketing Letters, 5 (1), 19-30.
- ---- (1996), "Customer Satisfaction and Price Tolerance," Marketing Letters, 7 (3), 265-74.
- ----, Claes Fornell, and Donald R. Lehmann (1994), "Customer Satisfaction, Market Share, and Profitability: Findings from Sweden," Journal of Marketing, 58 (July), 53-66.
- ----, and Roland T. Rust (1997), "Customer Satisfaction, Productivity, and Profitability: Differences Between Goods and Services," Marketing Science, 16 (2), 129-45.
- ---- and Vikas Mittal (2000), "Strengthening the Satisfaction-Profit Chain," Journal of Service Research, 3 (2), 107-20.
- ---- and Mary W. Sullivan (1993), "The Antecedents and Consequences of Customer Satisfaction for Firms," Marketing Science, 12 (Spring), 125-43.
- Bagozzi, Richard P. and Youjae Yi (1988), "On the Evaluation of Structural Equation Models," Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 16 (1), 74-94.
- Baron, Reuben M. and David A. Kenny (1986), "The Moderator-Mediator Variable Distinction in Social Psychological Research: Conceptual, Strategic, and Statistical Considerations," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 51 (6), 1173-82.
- Bearden, William O. and Jesse E. Teel (1983), "Selected Determinants of Consumer Satisfaction and Complaint Reports," Journal of Marketing Research, 20 (February), 21-28.
- Bell, David E. (1985), "Disappointment in Decision Making Under Uncertainty," Operations Research, 33 (1), 1-27.
- Bernhardt, Kenneth L., Naveen Donthu, and Pamela A. Kennett (2000), "A Longitudinal Analysis of Satisfaction and Profitability," Journal of Business Research, 47 (2), 161-71.
- Bitner, Mary Jo (1990), "Evaluating Service Encounters: The Effects of Physical Surroundings and Employee Responses," Journal of Marketing, 54 (April), 69-82.



- Bolton, Ruth N. (1998), "A Dynamic Model of the Duration of the Customer's Relationship with a Continuous Service Provider: The Role of Satisfaction," Marketing Science, 17 (1), 45-65.
- ---- and James H. Drew (1991a), "A Longitudinal Analysis of the Impact of Service Changes on Customer Attitudes," Journal of Marketing, 55 (January), 1-9.
- ---- and ---- (1991b), "A Multistage Model of Customers' Assessments of Service Quality and Value," Journal of Consumer Research, 7 (March), 375-84.
- ---- and Katherine N. Lemon (1999), "A Dynamic Model of Customer's Usage of Services: Usage as an Antecedent and Consequence of Satisfaction," Journal of Marketing Research, 36 (May), 171-86.
- Boulding, William, Ajay Kalra, and Richard Staelin (1999), "The Quality Double Whammy," Marketing Science, 18 (4), 463-84.
- Burnham, Kenneth P. and David R. Anderson (2002), Model Selection and Multimodel Inference – A Practical Information-Theoretic Approach. New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Cameron, Trudy A. and Michelle D. James (1987), "Estimating Willingness to Pay from Survey Data: An Alternative Pre-Test-Market Evaluation Procedure," Journal of Marketing Research, 24 (November), 389-95.
- Campbell, Margaret C. (1999), "Perceptions of Price Unfairness," Journal of Marketing Research, 36 (May), 187-99.
- Churchill, Gilbert A., Jr. and Carol Surprenant (1982), "An Investigation into theDeterminants of Customer Satisfaction," Journal of Marketing Research, 19 (November), 64-73.
- Cohen, Jacob, Patricia Cohen, Stephen G. West, and Leona S. Aiken (2003), Applied Multiple Regression/Correlation Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Coyne, Kevin (1989), "Beyond Service Fads Meaningful Strategies for the Real World," Sloan Management Review, 30 (Summer), 69-76.
- Finkelman, Daniel P. (1993), "Crossing the 'Zone of Indifference'," Marketing Management, 2 (3), 22-32.
- Fornell, Claes (1992), "A National Customer Satisfaction Barometer: The Swedish Experience," Journal of Marketing, 56 (January), 6-21.



- ----, Michael D. Johnson, Eugene W. Anderson, Jaesung Cha, and Barbara Bryant (1996),
   "The American Customer Satisfaction Index: Nature, Purpose and Findings," Journal of Marketing, 60 (October), 7-18.
- ---- and David F. Larcker (1981), "Evaluating Structural Equation Models with Unobservable Variables and Measurement Error," Journal of Marketing Research, 18 (February), 39-50.
- Gotlieb, Jerry B., Dhruv Grewal, and Stephan W. Brown (1994), "Consumer Satisfaction and Perceived Quality: Complementary or Divergent Constructs?," Journal of Applied Psychology, 79 (6), 875-85.
- Homans, George C. (1961), Social Behavior: Its Elementary Forms. New York: Harcourt, Brace & World.
- Homburg, Christian (1991), "Cross-Validation and Information Criteria in Causal Modeling," Journal of Marketing Research, 28 (May), 137-44.
- Inman, J. Jeffrey, James S. Dyer, and Jianmin Jia (1997), "A Generalized Utility Model of Disappointment and Regret Effects on Post-Choice Valuation," Marketing Science, 16 (2), 97-111.
- Johnson, Michael D., Eugene W. Anderson, and Claes Fornell (1995), "Rational and Adaptive Performance Expectations in a Customer Satisfaction Framework," Journal of Consumer Research, 21 (March), 128-40.
- Kahneman, Daniel and Amos Tversky (1979), "Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decisions Under Risk," Econometrica, 47 (March), 263-91.
- Kalra, Ajay and Ronald C. Goodstein (1998), "The Impact of Advertising Positioning Strategies on Consumer Price Sensitivity," Journal of Marketing Research, 25 (May), 210-24.
- Kamakura, Wagner A., Vikas Mittal, Fernando de Rosa, and José Afonso Mazzon (2002), "Assessing the Service-Profit Chain," Marketing Science, 21 (3), 294-317.
- Kleinbaum, David G., Lawrence L. Kupper, Keith E. Muller, and Azhar Nizam (1998), Applied Regression Analysis and Other Multivariate Methods. Pacific Grove: Duxbury Press.
- Kraus, Stephen J. (1995), "Attitudes and the Prediction of Behavior: A Meta-Analysis of the Empirical Literature," Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 21 (1), 58-75.



- Krishna, Aradhna (1991), "Effect of Dealing Patterns on Consumer Perceptions of Deal Frequency and Willingness to Pay," Journal of Marketing Research, 28 (November), 441-51.
- LaBarbera, Priscilla A. and David Mazursky (1983), "A Longitudinal Assessment of Consumer Satisfaction/Dissatisfaction: The Dynamic Aspect of the Cognitive Process," Journal of Marketing Research, 20 (November), 393-404.
- Lind, Edgar A. and Tom R. Tyler (1988), The Social Psychology of Procedural Justice. New York: Plenum.
- Loomes, Graham and Robert Sudgen (1986), "Disappointment and Dynamic Consistency in Choice under Uncertainty," Review of Economic Studies, 53 (January), 271-82.
- Mittal, Vikas and Wagner A. Kamakura (2001), "Satisfaction, Repurchase Intent, and Repurchase Behavior: Investigating the Moderating Effect of Customer Characteristics," Journal of Marketing Research, 38 (February), 131-42.
- ----, William T. Ross, and Patrick M. Baldasare (1998), "The Asymmetric Impact of Negative and Positive Attribute-Level Performance on Overall Satisfaction and Repurchase Intentions," Journal of Marketing, 62 (January), 33-47.
- Monroe, Kent B. (1990), Pricing: Making Profitable Decisions. Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Mooradian, Todd A. and James M. Olver (1997), "'I Can't Get No Satisfaction:' The Impact of Personality and Emotion on Postpurchase Processes," Psychology & Marketing, 14 (4), 379-93.
- Ngobo, Paul-Valentin (1999), "Decreasing Returns in Customer Loyalty: Does it Really Matter to Delight the Customers?," Advances in Consumer Research, 26 (1), 469-76.
- Oliva, Terence A., Richard L. Oliver, and Ian C. MacMillan (1992), "A Catastrophe Model for Developing Service Satisfaction Strategies," Journal of Marketing, 56 (July), 83-95.
- Oliver, Richard L. (1980), "A Cognitive Model of the Antecedents and Consequences of Satisfaction Decisions," Journal of Marketing Research, 17 (September), 460-69.
- ---- (1993), "Cognitive, Affective, and Attribute Bases of the Satisfaction Response," Journal of Consumer Research, 20 (December), 418-30.
- ---- (1995), "Attribute Need Fulfillment in Product Usage Satisfaction," Psychology & Marketing, 12 (January), 1-17.
- ---- (1997), Satisfaction A Behavioral Perspective on the Consumer. Boston: McGraw-Hill.



- ---- and Wayne S. DeSarbo (1988), "Response Determinants in Satisfaction Judgments," Journal of Consumer Research, 14 (4), 495-507.
- ----, Roland T. Rust, and Sajeev Varki (1997), "Customer Delight: Foundations, Findings, and Managerial Insight," Journal of Retailing, 73 (3), 311-36.
- ---- and John E. Swan (1989a), "Consumer Perceptions of Interpersonal Equity and Satisfaction in Transactions: A Field Survey Approach," Journal of Marketing, 53 (April), 21-35.
- ---- and ---- (1989b), "Equity and Disconfirmation Perceptions as Influences on Merchant and Product Satisfaction," Journal of Consumer Research, 16 (December), 372-83.
- ---- and Robert A. Westbrook (1993), "Profiles of Consumer Emotions and Satisfaction in Ownership and Usage," Journal of Consumer Satisfaction, Dissatisfaction and Complaining Behavior, 6 (1), 12-27.
- Olsen, Line Lervik and Michael D. Johnson (2003), "Service Equity, Satisfaction, and Loyalty: From Transaction-Specific to Cumulative Evaluations," Journal of Service Research, 5 (3), 184-197.
- Reichheld, Frederick and Earl W. Sasser, Jr. (1990), "Zero Defections: Quality Comes to Services," Harvard Business Review, 68 (September-October), 105-11.
- ---- and Thomas Teal (1996), The Loyalty Effect. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.
- Rust, Roland T., J. Jeffrey Inman, Jianmin Jia, and Anthony Zahorik (1999), "What You Don't Know About Customer-Perceived Quality: The Role of Customer Expectations Distributions," Marketing Science, 18 (1), 77-92.
- ---- and Richard L. Oliver (2000), "Should We Delight the Customer?," Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 28 (1), 86-94.
- ---- and Anthony J. Zahorik (1993), "Customer Satisfaction, Customer Retention, and Market Share," Journal of Retailing, 69 (Summer), 193-215.
- ----, ----, and Timothy Keiningham (1995), "Return on Quality (ROQ): Making Service Quality Financially Accountable," Journal of Marketing, 59 (April), 58-70.
- Schwarz, Gideon (1978), "Estimating the dimension of a model," Annals of Statistics, 6, 461-64.
- Singh, Jagdip and Shefali Pandya (1991), "Exploring the Effects of Consumers'Dissatisfaction Level on Complaint Behaviours," European Journal of Marketing, 25 (9), 7-21.



- Smith, Amy K., Ruth N. Bolton, and Janet Wagner (1999), "A Model of Customer Satisfaction with Service Encounters Involving Failure and Recovery," Journal of Marketing Research, 36 (August), 356-72.
- Snijders, Tom A.B. and Roel J. Bosker (1999), Multilevel Analysis An introduction to basic and advanced multilevel modeling. London: Sage.
- Szymanski, David M. and David H. Henard (2001), "Customer Satisfaction: A Meta-Analysis of the Empirical Evidence," Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 29 (1), 16-35.
- Tse, David K. and Peter C. Wilton (1988), "Models of Consumer Satisfaction Formation: An Extension," Journal of Marketing Research, 25 (May), 204-12.
- Wertenbroch, Klaus and Bernd Skiera (2002), "Measuring Consumers' Willingness to Pay at the Point of Purchase," Journal of Marketing Research, 39 (May), 228-42.
- Westbrook, Robert A. and Richard L. Oliver (1991), "The Dimensionality of Consumption Emotion Patterns and Consumer Satisfaction," Journal of Consumer Research, 18 (June), 84-91.
- Woodruff, Robert B., Ernest R. Cadotte, and Roger L. Jenkins (1983), "Modeling Consumer Satisfaction Processes Using Experience-Based Norms," Journal of Marketing Research, 20 (August), 296-304.